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BY E-MAIL
Dear Mr. Webb,

Complaint against PricewaterhouseCoopers (“PwC”)



I refer to your e-mail of 9 May 2003 which raised a complaint against PwC concerning its conduct as scrutineers of the votes at the Annual General Meeting (“AGM”) of CITIC Pacific Limited (“CITIC”) held on 6 May 2003.



A Complaints Committee (“CC”) of the Society was formed to consider and conduct inquiries into the complaint.  The CC has completed its inquiries and has submitted its report to the Council of the Society.  The matter was discussed at a recent Council meeting and I have been directed to advise you of the decision of Council on the matter.


1.
Representations from PwC

The CC has obtained representations from PwC concerning your complaint.  In summary, the representations from PwC are as follows:-

(a) Tengis Limited (“Tengis”), CITIC’s registrar was appointed by CITIC to count the votes at CITIC’s AGM while PwC was appointed to act as scrutineers of the votes counted by Tengis.

(b) At the request of CITIC, the poll results were to be completed and presented one hour after the adjournment of the AGM.

(c) PwC agreed with CITIC and Tengis that PwC was responsible for scrutinising the conduct of the poll but not for performing the counting or recounting of the poll results.

(d) The work performed by PwC comprised principally of the observation of the conduct of the poll procedures carried out by Tengis and also an independent review of the poll results on a sample test basis.

(e) No exceptions were noted from the independent review/sample checking.

(f) The omitted votes of 225,410,961 shares were contained in a split vote sheet.  The resolution which included the error was not covered in PwC’s sample tests which included seven, out of the twelve resolutions, selected for test checking.

(g) PwC is currently in the process of designing a comprehensive program to assist clients and counters to automate the counting process.  
2.
Deliberations of the Council

Council noted that PwC had discussed and agreed with CITIC and Tengis their respective roles and responsibilities.  However, based on PwC’s representations, such discussions and agreement were only made orally.  Based on PwC’s representations on the terms of engagement as set out in point 1 above, it was not possible to determine conclusively that PwC’s engagement as scrutineers fell under the scope of a professional pronouncement.  Their conduct was not in breach of any professional standard and does not fall into a disciplinable offence that can be referred to the Disciplinary Panel.  


The work performed by PwC comprised observation of the conduct of the poll procedures carried out by Tengis and also an independent review of the poll results on a test basis.  PwC selected seven out of the twelve resolutions for test check and no error was found in those tested. Based on this work, PwC was satisfied that Tengis had performed the work procedures agreed and no exceptions were noted.


Council also notes that auditors acting as scrutineers of votes at an annual general meeting is becoming increasingly frequent.  Council has referred the matter to the Auditing and Assurance Standards Committee and has requested it to issue a practice note to provide guidance to our members when carrying out such engagements. 


We thank you for bringing the matter to the attention of the Society.


Yours sincerely,


WINNIE C.W. CHEUNG

REGISTRAR

HONG KONG SOCIETY OF ACCOUNTANTS
WCC/CCY/el
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